The Honorable Kathy Hochul Governor of New York State NYS State Capitol Building Albany, NY 12224

Re: Please Prioritize Immunization Access and Investment in the FY 2024-25 State Executive Budget

Dear Governor Hochul:

The undersigned organizations, which includes those who collectively formed the *Let's Get Immunized NY* campaign nearly three years ago and others, are strongly committed to the reduction of vaccine-preventable illness, improving vaccine access, and supporting responsible investment in our state's immunization infrastructure. We respectfully request your support for several vaccine related priorities and investments in the FY 2024-25 State Executive Budget.

The COVID-19 pandemic has underscored the profound impact that immunization has in preventing severe disease, hospitalization, and death. We commend you for your leadership in ensuring access to these lifesaving vaccines. Despite this tremendous impact on public health and the countless lives that have been saved by vaccination, disinformation about vaccines persists and many communities still experience challenges with accessing vaccines. This unfortunate reality has dangerous consequences. There has been a disturbing backslide in routine childhood vaccination rates as organized efforts to undermine public confidence in vaccines continues. Diseases like measles and polio, once believed to be eliminated in the United States, have returned in our state.

These serious threats to our public health present a critical need to invest in immunization access and infrastructure. We respectfully request inclusion of the following priorities and investments in the FY 2024-25 State Executive Budget.

Support improvements to vaccine recordkeeping and public health surveillance by including language in your Executive Budget to require reporting of all vaccinations given to individuals ages 19 years of age or older to NYSIIS/CIR, moving from an "optin" to an opt-out consent provision for reporting in New York (as provided in S1531, Hoylman/A7154, McDonald). New York is one of only a handful of states or cities that require "opt-in" consent for adults to have their vaccines entered in the immunization registries. Robust immunization registries have numerous benefits. They ensure health

providers have consolidated and accurate immunization records of their patients, prevent over-immunization, and provide State and local Health Departments with the tools and information to help control vaccine-preventable diseases through accurate vaccine tracking. Additionally, a <u>study</u> looking at the Texas opt-in consent system found that opt-in systems are more expensive to operate than opt-out systems. Moving New York to an opt-out consent provision could redirect healthcare funding to other vaccine related priorities.

With recent <u>updates</u> expanding who can receive the Respiratory Syncytial Virus (RSV) vaccine to include individuals 60 and older and pregnant people, the <u>new COVID-19 vaccine</u> introduced this fall, and the flu viruses changing from year to year, it is more crucial than ever for individuals to have accurate, reliable vaccine records. Notably in New York State, all immunizations administered to children less than nineteen years old have been required to be reported to NYSIIS/CIR since 2008. The registries also allow immediate notification of patients and providers if a product recall is required.

Support for additional state resources dedicated to a sustained public relations campaign around general vaccine promotion and education focused on the importance of vaccination for all New Yorkers and combatting disinformation efforts. We commend several initiatives in the past years, including the State's strong #VaccinateNY campaign that helped educate, build trust, and generate enthusiasm in the COVID-19 vaccines and DOH's recent COVID-19 & Flu Vaccine Campaign that will continue to bolster confidence and understanding of vaccines. Further, we applaud you for establishing a new Division of Vaccine Excellence in the enacted 2024 State Budget to ensure the State develops a strategic framework for vaccination. We strongly support these measures and recommend sustaining and extending state resources behind these efforts in the next budget to similarly encourage New Yorkers to receive all recommended vaccines throughout the year.

Investment in strong immunization infrastructure that bolsters access and uptake of vaccines is an investment in New York's overall public health. The undersigned organizations seek to preserve the strong immunization policies and programs in New York State and further strengthen vaccine access and utilization for all. We appreciate your consideration of these important priorities and urge their inclusion in your FY 2024-25 State Executive Budget.

If you have any questions or would like further information, please contact Vito Grasso at vito@nysafp.org.

Sincerely,

Albany College of Pharmacy and Health Sciences

American Cancer Society Cancer Action Network

American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists, District II

American Nurses Association - New York

Columbia University Irving Medical Center

Community Pharmacy Association of New York State

Families Fighting Flu

Kimberly Coffey Foundation

LeadingAge New York

March of Dimes

Medical Society of the State of New York

New York Chapter American College of Physicians Services, Inc.

New York State Academy of Family Physicians

New York State Association of County Health Officials

New York State Association of Health Care Providers

New York State Council of Health-system Pharmacists

New York State Osteopathic Medical Society

New York State Public Health Association

New York State Radiological Society

Nurses Who Vaccinate

Pharmacists Society of the State of New York

The Nurse Practitioner Association New York State

Upstate Medical University

CC: Dr. James McDonald, New York State Department of Health Mischa Sogut, New York State Department of Health Blake Washington, New York State Division of Budget Karen Persichilli Keough, New York State Executive Chamber Kathryn Garcia, New York State Executive Chamber Elizabeth Fine, New York State Executive Chamber Micah Lasher, New York State Executive Chamber Angela Profeta, New York State Executive Chamber